STOWLANGTOFT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
MONDAY 18th January 2016 AT 7.15 PM

THE MEETING ROOM, ST GEORGE’S ROAD
Present : Councillors D D’Lima, J Orlopp, J Catchpole, N Kaines, J Godfrey, 

H Godfrey.and District Councillor R Barker. Mrs M Gardiner (clerk) and members of the public were also in attendance.
1
Apologies for absence: none.
2 
Declarations of interest: none.
3 
Public Forum:  

4
County Councillors Report:   the following report was read to the meeting.

Cabinet 26th January 
The venue for this meeting is Riverside, Lowestoft.  

The main item will be the publication of the budget papers for 2016-17.  The proposals have already been outlined in the Scrutiny papers that were published in October last year so there will be no surprises in that respect.   The Comprehensive Spending Review, CSR, published just before Christmas, outlined the central government funding and grants for the next 4 years and although much as was expected initially the loss of government grants makes the budget worse off to the tune of £8m by 2019.  The budget papers will go from the Cabinet to be considered by a full Council meeting on February 11th. 

There is an item on extinguishing a private right of way across the former Reydon High School site, to enable development of housing for older people.

The third item is the establishment of new primary schools in Stowmarket, Lowestoft, Red Lodge, Lakenheath, Ipswich and Sudbury and 2 new SEN schools – a school for autistic pupils in Ipswich and a school for children with social, emotional and educational difficulties.
All committee papers are published on-line from the SCC website   www.suffolk.gov.uk
Broadband
There have been many questions about the roll-out of Broadband in the Thedwastre North area and I have copied an extract from an email to a Norton resident from Jonathan Chown which explains where it has got to in our area.   This is quite a long explanation and I have made it page two of this report. (addendum to minutes)
Locality Budget
I have included the latest figures for the Locality Budget that is published on the SCC website:-
 Thedwastre North - Cllr Jane Storey
Carried forward from previous year £9,880.78
Budget allocated for 2015/2016 £12,000.00
Total available budget for 2015/2016 £21,880.78
DATE BENEFICIARY PROPOSAL
21/11/2014 Westhorpe Village Hall - New Village Hall (remaining balance) (Committed 2014/2015) £509.78

15/12/2014 Elmswell Library Friends - Improvements to the library (Committed 2014/2015) £2,000.00

22/07/2015 Friends of Woolpit School - Football kit £350.00

22/07/2015 Norton Village Hall - Curtains for the stage area £4,000.00

16/11/2015 St John The Divine, Elmswell - Improvements to car parking facility £2,000.00
COMMITMENTS
11/08/2014 Elmswell Methodist Church - New ceiling in the hall (Committed 2014/2015) £5,000.00

22/07/2015 Westhorpe Parish Council - Defibrillator cabinet £800.00

22/07/2015 Norton Parish Council - Safety surface for play area & fencing on southern boundary £2,000.00
Total allocated £16,659.78
Remaining balance £5,221.00
It is quite likely that in view of recent events in Elmswell that the amount of £5,000 committed to the Elmswell Methodist Church will be put back in the pot.  
Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service 

As part of the ongoing public consultation looking at the future provision of the Fire and Rescue Service there are some public meetings planned to enable people to find out what is being proposed in more detail and to have their say as well as completing the online questionnaire.  The event that is nearest to us is at West Suffolk House in Bury St Edmunds on 6th Jan at 6.30pm to 8.30pm. Other events are at Ipswich, Wrentham (proposed closure), Lowestoft and Sudbury.
Councillors discussed the provision of broadband in the village.  Fibre-optic is not yet available in some parts of Kiln Lane.  Residents of The Street are able to access the new supply. Councillor Kaines reported that he is due to be connected later this week.  Current information is available on www.betterbroadbandsuffolk.com
5
District Councillor's report – District Councillor Barker reported as follows: 


The old bacon factory site in Elmswell is being developed and is at the public consultation period. Some of the money it is hoped to be spent on a link road around the area, rather than a bridge across the railway to Hawks End.

Planning – A decision regarding the provision of an office at Stowlangtoft Hall is still outstanding.


Clean for the Queen is a new initiative to celebrate the Queen's 90th birthday. MSDC will provide some rubbish bags, gloves etc to help with litter-picks.


A new Housing Bill is going through Parliament. MSDC will have to a drop the rents  by 1%, and will continue to be expected to maintain these properties at the current level. If any of these homes are sold through the ‘Right to buy,’ the government will take the money, not MSDC from the higher value properties to use for national affordable housing projects.


Council Tax. A total drop in revenue from the government was expected to be 25% but is actually 38%. It is anticipated that Council tax will be  increased by 1.8%.


Councillors Locality Awards were given to villages for community  use. As Stowlangtoft has no village hall,  £250 was given towards the Church. 

The number of houses that districts are required to build has increased considerably and some villages may have to take some village growth.  It may be possible for villages to group together to find a site for dwellings, as it needs to be sustainable ie access to shops, schools etc and have adequate transport links.


Councillor Barker was asked about providing more parking spaces in St George's Road.  Several residents have approached councillors about cars parking across their driveways due to insufficient space.  White lines across drive entrances and more dropped kerbs might help.  The alternative might be to flatten land between the trees opposite the houses to create space.  Clerk to contact both District and County Councillors regarding this issue.
6
Police Report – none available.


A letter from Suffolk Constabulary was received late in December inviting councillors to a meeting early in January.  This was far too short notice for Councillors.  The meeting was to discuss parish councils self-funding their own or a shared PCSO.  Stowlangtoft replied that with their very limited funds, even sharing the funding for a PCSO was out of the question.


A Police Connect message has just been received from Suffolk's Police & Crime Commissioner asking residents to complete an online survey at www.suffolk-pcc.gov.uk  The consultation asks what residents think about the PCC's proposal to raise the police precept in the next financial year by 1.958% which equates to less that 7p a week for each Band D property.
7
Approve the minutes of the meeting held on 16th November 2015:

The minutes were approved as a true record and signed.
8
Clerk’s report: Queen's 90th birthday celebrations – Stowlangtoft has no beacon to light as requested by SALC.  Stowlangtoft Hall is planning celebrations to mark this event.


A letter has been received regarding an Integrated Risk Management Plan for Suffolk Fire & Rescue Service.  The plan can be read on their website, where there is a questionnaire for completion.


A request for locality fund money towards the church clock repairs has not yet been acknowledged.  Clerk to follow up. 

9
Finance Report:     


The finance report was agreed and cheques signed.


Councillors had been circulated with proposed budget and explanations.


The budget document was proposed and adopted with the addition of payment for the churchyard maintenance (invoice not yet received for one third of the cost). It was noted that streetcleaning costs should be increased.

The Chairman proposed an increase to the precept request of 10%.  This would give us a precept of £1650, an increase of £150.  The proposal was unanimously agreed and the necessary form completed and signed.
10
Planning matters:

2210/15 – Stowlangtoft Hall Nursing Home – decision awaited.



 .  
11
Highway matters:  

The give way sign at the Spinney has been fixed.


Kiln Lane drainage – no progress yet.  Chairman to follow up.


Speeding is still a problem through the village.  Clerk to request money from our County Councillor's locality budget to help purchase flashing speeding signs. Ideally  these could be moved to various locations in the village.


Councillors reported that the road signs around the village are very dirty.  It was suggested that cleaning these could be included while the litter-pick is taking place.


A local resident at the meeting volunteered to clean the signs and was thanked for his help.
12
Correspondence: Most correspondence is emailed to Councillors prior to the meeting.  A letter has been received from Age UK advertising various events and asking for donations.  Flyer for noticeboard.


Waste collection notices distributed.
13
Open Forum – the litter-pick date will be either 20th March or 3rd April – decision pending.  Village residents to be asked to join in.
14
Date of next meeting - Monday 21st March 2016 at 7.15pm in the Meeting Room, St George's Road.
